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July 26, 2020

The table came to me through marriage. Rustic, gleaming wood, this table was made from the boards 
of a former slave cabin, this was where I sat, beneath the chandelier, drinking my coffee as I heard the 
news that John Lewis was taking one last journey over the Edmund Pettus Bridge.

I got chills when I heard it. How did I miss that this would be happening today? I wanted to be there 
with my camera and with Vincent. I remember the first time I drove up the slope, over the river, and 
saw the name on arching steel, the name of a senior officer in the Confederate Army, the name of one
of the KKK, it was his name I saw as the weary city came in to view. I had this feeling of history and the
present becoming one for an instant, and it was haunting; inspiring to think of the feet which had trod 
there, and I knew I was on holy ground. 

When I went there with Vincent, a few years later, it was his first time, although he had lived in 
Alabama most of his life.

I waited while he walked out there. It isn’t a short walk and he was not feeling well. The day was hot 



and bright. I photographed him in the distance as he was photographing the bridge. I gave him his 
space on that holy ground, to own it. We do that for each other sometimes. I get the churches. He 
gets the front porches and, on this day, the bridge. The light was horrible, too contrasty, but it was 
being there that mattered. 

And today I wanted to be there again, to photograph this holy moment of grief and loss and victory 
but not yet victory for the bridge still bears the name, at least for today, and we hear the voices crying,
No Justice, No Peace, No Justice, No Peace, No Justice. And being human, we weep.

It is one of the few instances when I would willingly join the masked crowd, crowds now being a 
source of anxiety. I would lose sight of that fear, caught in the current of something visceral and 
important, in the current of a man who was, at once, ordinary and regal.

I lose myself in these moments. Everything else disappears: time, schedules, things still to be done, 
calls to be made. The weight of this now here, tugging at my shoulders, moving me forward as I look 
through the lens and see the emotions on the face of a stranger but not quite a stranger right now, for
we are here together in this roiling of feelings as we hear the whispers of those who have gone on 
before us and those who will come after us and their prayers lifting in one voice: Justice! Justice! 
Justice!

In my mind, I am here with Vincent, even though he said that he might not be able to go on road trips 
with me any more because his being a black man and me being a white woman puts him at increased 
risk on southern back country roads, with the world being what is right now, again and still. We have 
traveled along miles of red dirt, mud, and asphalt together, talking about life and race and 
photography as we go. Occasionally, I say something ignorant. Other times I am self-deprecating. He 
tells me words have power, to be careful what I say, and I toss this back at him when he gets down on 
himself.

I know this day has deeper layers for him that it does for me, I know. We would photograph this 
moment together in our own way, with our own eyes and our own history, in our own skin, and talk 
about it on the way home: the crumpled red rose petals on the hot ground like puddles of blood, 
hoofprints maybe, faces, remnants, banners; the tattered buildings that once had been fresh and 
sturdy; tears, the black and red wagon wheel; the carriage driver standing impossibly tall and holding 
his hat over his heart while guiding the two matched horses over the slope and under that name, that 
name that maybe tomorrow or the day after will be painted over with the name of the man under the 
flag in the coffin, the man who marched, was beaten, 40 times arrested, changed history, and danced 
to ‘be happy’, the man whom today we remember; knowing for that new paint we can only hope as 
the crow still hovers near. I do not know exactly what the photo will look like but it will unfold itself in 
me.

This is the photograph not taken, but deep down, there is no photo not taken. It is part of us now, the 
imagined image informs how we see today and is as present as this tree standing, with buoyant limbs 
outstretched in defiance, beside the railroad that has stories of its own to share. 

--© Karen Bullock, July 26, 2020, Alabama



*Inspired by a question based on Will Steacy’s book ‘Photographs Not Taken’


